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Scotts Head Community Group Inc is where we come together to discuss local issues affecting community members as well as sharing a 
common goal of bringing the community together. Meetings are held on the second Tuesday of each month at the Reserve Hall, Scotts Head. 
Are you passionate about our community? Do you want to raise issues occurring within our local community and become part of the solution? 
If so please come and join us, we welcome everyone! 

Membership is only $10.00 per year Enquiries please email: scottsheadcommunitygroup@gmail.com 

GIINAGAY – HELLO!! 
In the spirit of reconciliation Scotts Head Community Group acknowledges the Traditional Custodians of country throughout Australia & 
their connections to land, sea & community. We pay our respects to their Elders past & present & extend that respect to all Aboriginal & 

Torres Strait Islander peoples today. 

Gumbaynggirr word for the month: Snake - dungguuny 

WEBSITE LAUNCH 

The SHCG new website launched on Friday 18 October 2024 and has received overwhelmingly positive 
feedback from the local community and supporters of Scotts Head. 

“A huge thank you to all involved in producing this professional and inspiring web site. Many hours have 
obviously been spent on this wonderful production.” Margie B 

“Thank you this is very good.” Simone R 

“A wonderful job done by all. Onward and upwards!!” Tom R 

“… Such a visual treat with beautiful images. You guys have done a brilliant job. "Thanks from us all.” Neil 
and Lyn W 

“Glad to see.” LouBel M; “Great job! Looks terrific.” Kat C; “Fantastic.” Ali C M; “Love it.” Jimzeena 
L; “Looks good.” Zahn P 

Since its launch on 18 October, the website has attracted 1,350 views from 436 different users. It has been 
wonderful to generate such strong interest. 

Remember that in addition to news articles and details of current projects and campaigns you can check 
the website to find current and past editions of 'Scotts Head Wave' newsletter together with minutes of 
SHCG meetings. You can also renew your membership, make a donation and find details of how to 
advertise or submit articles in the newsletter. 

Visit the website here 
https://scottshead.org.au 

Tony Crimmins 

Chairperson 

https://scottshead.org.au/


THIS MONTH’S BOOK RECOMMENDATION 

Fiona Preston is a published author who is also a local resident of Scotts Head. Her newly published novel Beneath 
the Wild Fig Tree, is available online and at independent bookstores including The Book Warehouse in Coffs Harbour. 
It’s receiving excellent reviews online through Goodreads Beneath the Wild Fig Tree by Fiona Preston | Goodreads 
check it out for yourself. 

It’s a family drama, coming of age, literary fiction novel that begins beneath a wild fig tree on the Mid North Coast. 

A family drama unfolds across a Bass Strait Island, Hobart, Sydney and Adelaide. Should betrayal be forgiven, and if 
so, who should be forgiven and who should forgive? 

A traveller obsessed with the ocean. A conflicted archaeologist. A girl who thinks parents should never be trusted. 
Beneath the Wild Fig Tree interweaves 1984 and the year 2000 into a colourful story about coming of age, 
self-discovery, grief, happiness, and the luminosity of the natural world. 

This novel will appeal to readers who enjoy complex characters, a hint of mystery, the tang of the ocean and a strong 
sense of place. I’m keen to hear your thoughts on this novel so let’s support one of our talented residents and send 
through your reviews! 

Alisha Cruickshanks 
(Information and quotes sourced from the author and from goodreads.com) 

We are keen to hear from our avid readers, so if you enjoy reading one of our 
monthly recommendations, or, you have one you would like to share with us, 

we would love to hear from you! Email your shared thoughts to 
scottsheadwave@gmail.com 

About the author – Fiona Preston 

Fiona Preston was born in South Africa but 
has spent most of her life in Australia, 
specifically in Lutruwita / Tasmania. 

She has also lived in the remote Kimberley 
region of Western Australia and in New 
South Wales. She has blogged about 
exploring coastlines and has been 
published in local publications. 

She has worked as a cook in an exploration 
camp on a remote Australian cattle station, 
as a bookseller, librarian and as a 
counsellor. 

In her spare time Fiona enjoys anything 
and everything to do with the coast and 
the sea. 

≈ 

https://www.goodreads.com/en/book/show/218009425-beneath-the-wild-fig-tree
mailto:scottsheadwave@gmail.com


SCOTTS HEAD COMMUNITY GARDEN 

VEGGIE PATCH NEWS! 

Hi Scotts Gardeners, 

What an amazing garden working bee we had last month in the vege patch! It was a great sunny day, and an 
impressive amount of work was achieved in the Community Garden. Three trailer loads of top manure were all dug 
into the garden beds. We planted tomatoes, beans, zucchini, cucumber, silver beet, and sweet corn. 

Cheers from Scotts Head Community Gardeners 

All the hard work achieved from the Working Bee! 

RECIPE OF THE MONTH 

ZUCCHINI, TOMATO AND SPINACH MUFFINS 
INGREDIENTS 

• 1 cup (150g) self-raising flour 
• 60g butter, chopped 
• 1 zucchini, coarsely grated 
• 60g baby spinach, shredded 
• 100g fetta, crumbled 
• 1 Egg, lightly whisked 
• 1/2 cup (125ml) milk 
• 4 cherry tomatoes, thinly sliced 

Method 

1. Step 1 
Preheat oven to 180°C. Line six ⅓-cup (80ml) muffin pans with 
paper cases. Place flour and butter in a bowl. Use your 
fingertips to rub the butter into the flour until it resembles 
fine breadcrumbs. Add zucchini, spinach and fetta. Stir to 
combine. 

2. Step 2 
Whisk the egg and milk in a small jug. Add to the flour mixture 
and stir until just combined (don’t overmix). Spoon evenly 
among the prepared muffin pans. Top with tomato slices. Bake 
for 20-25 mins or until a skewer inserted in the centres comes 
out clean. Turn onto a wire rack to cool completely. 

ENJOY! 



WHAT’S ON THIS MONTH & BEYOND IN YOUR TOWN 

DUNE CARE 
SATURDAY 16 NOVEMBER 

• Meet at West St walkway from 8:30am 
• We work for two hours so come for as long 

as you are able. 
• All welcome, experience necessary, training 

provided. 
• Wear long sleeves and pants, covered shoes, 

hat and sunscreen for safety. 

See FB for more information or call 
Moira 0421 911 294 



EXHIBITION BY SCOTTS HEAD ARTIST 

Scotts Head resident and portrait, equine and landscape artist Kristin Hardiman has a new exhibition titled, ‘Surf’n 
Turf’, Seascapes and Horses at the Matilda Street Gallery, which you will find on the corner of Matilda Street and 
Station Street Macksville, commencing 1 November for three weeks. 

Those who attended the Scotts Head ArtPrize in 2023 may remember Kristin’s work. Why not take the opportunity 
to check it out again and visit the exhibition at the Matilda Street Gallery next time you are in Macksville. We are 
fortunate that Kristin is one of several talented artists who call Scotts Head their home. 

INQUIRY INTO COMMUNITY SAFETY IN REGIONAL AND RURAL COMMUNITIES 

At the invitation of the Member for Oxley, Mr Michael Kemp, SHCG Chairperson Tony Crimmins recently attended 
and addressed the NSW Parliamentary Committee on Law and Safety, who convened in Kempsey as part of an 
inquiry into community safety in regional and rural communities. 

Mr Kemp was desirous for all areas of the electorate of Oxley, including small and isolated communities such as 
Scotts Head, to be represented at the inquiry and to have the opportunity to tell their story to the Committee. 

The Committee were grateful to hear that the Scotts Head community enjoys a positive relationship with the local 
Police Command and community members know that Police will always respond to calls for assistance. Tony 
emphasised that whilst this brought some comfort to the community, this reactionary style of policing had not 
proved effective to counter the anti-social behaviour typically experienced in the village (and other small, isolated 
villages) during peak holiday periods. 

Unfortunately, very low Police staffing numbers in the Nambucca Valley mean that there are insufficient officers 
available to conduct proactive and community policing activities during peak periods, when such activities could 
provide a deterrent to the anti-social behaviour experienced by communities such as Scotts Head during these times 
of high visitor numbers. 

Tony further emphasised that high levels of anger, frustration and disappointment were felt and expressed by 
community members both during and after these incidents. 

In addition to convening in Kempsey the Committee also conducted hearings in Bourke and Broken Hill and will be 
visiting Coffs Harbour. Due to the number of submissions received the Committee has extended its community 
consultation into 2025. 

There is no advice at this time as to when the results of the Committee’s findings will be presented to the public. 

SHCG 



GET TO KNOW OUR WAVE READERS……………… 

How we got to Scotts Head by 
Elizabeth and David Teather 

“Only grass between house and beach” said the 
advertisement for a Scotts Head rental on the 
UNE Staff Newsletter in early 1984. 

Since that first visit, only weeks after we had 
arrived in Australia, Scotts Head has been our 
second home for forty years. 

Most of our neighbours have moved on since we 
bought our own house more than twenty years 
ago. Our son learnt to board-ride here, our 
grand-daughters to paddle-board, and learnt to  
drive. 

Two family members have recuperated here 
from serious accidents. We now drive the 800 
kms from Canberra three times a year. How 
much longer can we manage this? And do we 
count as locals yet? 

*Send me through your stories, I want to hear 
them! 



COMMUNITY 
NOTICEBOARD 

The WAVE is made 
possible thanks to 
Nambucca Valley Council 
and Club Scotts who 
provide funding for 
printing costs. 



LOCAL NEWS 

MASTER PLAN FOR SCOTTS HEAD VILLAGE 

In July 2024 Nambucca Valley Council endorsed a submission (supported by SHCG) for the preparation of a master 
plan for the core visitor precinct at Scotts Head and surrounding community lands. 

On Tuesday 22 October representatives of the SHCG met with senior members of the Nambucca Valley Council 
(General Manager, Director Engineering, Manager Property) for an initial discussion on how the master plan 
would be progressed. 

Council confirmed their support for the preparation of the master plan, in consultation with key partners (Crown 
Lands, Reflections Holidays, National Parks and Wildlife Service and the community) and indicated they are 
working to integrate this project into the next council budget cycle. Once that is confirmed, it should result in 
resources being allocated to get the master plan underway.

This is great news for the Scotts Head community as it has been well over a decade since any detailed planning 
was undertaken for the core visitor precinct and a lot has changed in that time. The master plan process will be a 
terrific opportunity for the community to contribute to the discussion and put forward their ideas for our village 
both now and into the future. 

SHCG is grateful for the continued support of the Nambucca Valley Council, without whose support this very 
important piece of planning for the future of our village would not be possible. 

As more information becomes available, community updates will be provided on this website and in the Scotts 
Head Wave monthly newsletter. 

Tony Crimmins 

SCOTTS HEAD WAVE 

Summer is fast approaching which also means that next month will be our last issue of the WAVE for the year! 
Head to our new website to renew your 2025 SHCG membership to make sure that you keep receiving the WAVE 
direct to your email each month, and if you are one of our valued businesses who advertise with us, 2025 
advertisement applications are also now open through the website. 

Our little village has some exciting things happening this month, be sure not to miss the Xmas Pop-up Makers 
Market on 30 November, where you are sure to pick up some beautiful handmade gifts from our talented local 
artisans to put under the Christmas tree. 

As always, if you have any local community events and or news stories to be considered for publishing, please 
also send them via email to scottsheadwave@gmail.com Newsletter submissions close on the 23rd of each 
month to be considered for the next monthly edition. To become a member and receive the newsletter straight 
to your email, scan the QR code. 

Happy reading everyone, keep your book reviews coming in and your Scotts Head stories. 

Alisha Cruickshanks - Editor 

mailto:scottsheadwave@gmail.com

